DPTAC Main Committee Meeting. Amba Hotel, Charing Cross

Monday 15th January 2018

Attendees:

· Keith Richards 		(DPTAC Chair)	
· Sharon Brennan		(DPTAC)		
· Jessica Uguccioni		(DPTAC)		 
· Roger Mackett		(DPTAC)
· Tanvi Vyas			(DPTAC)
· Will Bee 			(DPTAC)
· Dave Partington		(DPTAC)		 
· Chris Price			(DPTAC)
· Mike Brace			(DPTAC)
· Bryan Matthews		(DPTAC)
· Sue Sharp			(DPTAC)
· David Mapp			(DPTAC)
· Matthew Smith 		(DPTAC)
· Niki Glazier			(DPTAC)
· David Chrimes 		(DPTAC)
· [name redacted]*		(Mental Health Action Group)	* Observer
· [name redacted]*		(Transport Scotland)		* Observer
· [name redacted]		(DfT)
· [name redacted]		(DfT)
· [name redacted]		(DfT) 
· [name redacted]		(DfT) 
· [name redacted]*		(DfT)					* Observer
· [Additional attendees highlighted under specific agenda items] 

1. Introductions and apologies

Keith welcomed everyone to the first main committee meeting of the year. Keith passed on apologies from Helen Dolphin, who was unable to attend. 

In his opening remarks, Keith discussed the agenda and noted that he expected future meetings to work more like evidence sessions, where members of DfT would attend to answer questions. Keith added that he saw the work to inform the main meetings being done within the working groups, and that working group leads should provide written updates in advance of the main meeting. 

2. Action points from the November meeting 

[name redacted] talked through the responses to the action points from the November induction meeting and said he would circulate links to the following documents:

· Paul Maynard’s reply to the Women and Equalities Select Committee (WESC) regarding the Draft Accessibility Action Plan; 
· The report on shared spaces from the Chartered Institute of Highways and Transport (CIHT); and 
· Further information on CIHT’s inclusive transport award.

Action 1: [name redacted]  to provide web-links as requested.

Action 2: DPTAC members to consider circulating details of the CIHT award amongst their contacts.

Keith queried when DPTAC members would be able to meet HS2 about their design of rolling stock. [name redacted]  said he had been in contact with [name redacted]  from HS2 about this and would confirm a date and time with members in due course.

Action 3: [name redacted]  to confirm details for the meeting with HS2. 

3. Updates from working group leads 

Keith asked about a log of all activities currently being undertaken by the working groups. [name redacted]  said he and [name redacted] were working on a version and would share this with DPTAC members following the meeting.

Action 4: [name redacted] to circulate template with details of current DPTAC activities. 

Members asked when the template (and other documents) would be available on an online system that they could access directly. [name redacted] explained that the DfT’s ‘Egress Switch’ system was unfortunately not an option as it did not appear to be compatible with the accessibility software used by some members. [name redacted] added that the Secretariat would continue to search for an accessible system as a priority.

Action 5: [name redacted]  to investigate an alternative IT platform for the use of DPTAC members.

Before inviting Working Group Leads to provide updates; Keith noted that a new Working Group on ‘Personal Mobility’ is being established and will be led by Helen Dolphin. Keith said that a ‘Terms of Reference’ for this new group would be circulated in due course.

Action 6: Keith or Helen to circulate the Terms of Reference for the new Personal Mobility Working Group

Keith added that Task and Finish Groups would also be established to look at specific issues not captured by the Working Groups, e.g. the ‘built environment’ and consideration of the Government’s forthcoming response to the WESC enquiry.

3.1 Update on the Local Transport Working Group (Will Bee)

Will said that the main focus of the Local Transport Group was on buses and taxis, and that the most significant work in the recent past concerned the Advisory Group which had been established by Ministers to respond to the Paulley judgement. A Ministerial Statement on this is to follow, and possible outcomes include a tightening of the Conduct Regulations – this would allow bus drivers to take more direct action in cases where non-wheelchair users refuse to vacate the wheelchair space on buses.

Will said that he and other members of the working group had held preliminary discussions with DfT Buses and Taxis Policy Division on new Regulations that will mandate Audio and Visual announcements on buses. Will said he understood that preliminary consultation was also taking place with bus operators; and that the likelihood is that the Regulations would be ‘technology neutral’, i.e. specifying what the requirements are, rather than how they should be delivered.

On taxis, Will said that while recently introduced regulations have made it a criminal offence for taxi drivers to refuse to provide reasonable assistance to wheelchair users, there was a concern about how workable this is in practise. Will noted that only around 42% of local licencing authorities have published the required list of taxis that are wheelchair accessible. Will said that Doug Paulley was doing some research on this, and that it may be worth inviting Mr Paulley to a future working group meeting.

Action 7: Will to consider inviting Doug Paulley to a future Local Transport Working Group meeting.

Will added that DPTAC has been invited to give oral evidence to the DfT Task and Finish Group on Taxi and Private Hire and that Jessica will be attending. This is following DPTAC’s written submission made in October last year. 

3.2 Update on the Rail Working Group (Dave Partington)

An update was provided by Dave on work undertaken by the Rail Working Group during 2017. It had been an exceptionally busy year with somewhere in the region of 20 consultation responses made. Work was currently underway to meet the response deadline in relation to the consultation from the Office of Rail and Road on improving assisted travel. Dave added that a consolidated response from the Group on station staffing criteria was in development, with a response to DfT also due by the end of the month.

Dave noted that the Rail Group had provided input into a number of high level activities during the course of 2017. These included working with DfT to explore options to improve current rail franchising processes to embed accessibility requirements at the heart of future franchising processes. A pilot exercise took place in the form of an accessibility workshop with bidders for the South Eastern franchise. Other work included taking part in a workshop with the DfT lead for fares and ticketing to help inform areas DfT need to consider in terms of improving the rail journey experience of disabled passengers. Moving forward, Dave said that other immediate work included consideration of exemption requests from train operators concerning European Regulations which require all heavy rail tolling stock to meet the RVAR PRM-TSI accessibility requirements by 31st of December 2019. DPTAC members had undertaken work to review improvements to certain Classes of Rolling Stock and this work is continuing.  
 
Work is currently underway to set up a Rail Working Group meeting to discuss priorities for this group for 2018. It is anticipated that priority areas of work will involve working with DfT to mobilise AAP rail components (top priority), working with ORR, Rail Delivery Group and HS2. Given the amount of time required to undertake work, we need to find a way to deliver outcomes against expectations. This will form a key part of the discussions at the next Rail Working Group meeting.  
 
On future priorities, Dave noted that DPTAC’s guidance on Disabled Persons Protection Policies (DPPPs) was now quite old and therefore needs updating. There is also that possibility of a ‘universal’ DPPP that could apply to all train operators. The modal policy lead in DfT – [name redacted] – has passed this to ORR for consideration.  

3.3 Update on the Research and Evidence Working Group (Roger Mackett)

Roger has become a member of the Steering Group for the Rail Research Project being carried out by Transport Focus. The work is looking at the barriers to using rail travel for disabled people. Roger attended a meeting at which the interim findings were reported. 

Roger also attended a meeting on shared space at the Royal National Institute of the Blind (RNIB) where the RNIB’s three main issues were spelt out (kerbs, controlled crossings and segregated bicycle lanes).

The Working Group has provided feedback on the interim results from the project ‘Disabled people’s travel behaviour and attitudes to travel’ being carried out by NatCen for the DfT.  The report is now available at https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/disabled-people-attitudes-towards-travel.
Roger has been having discussions with [name redacted], Chief Scientific Advisor to DfT, about his interest in improving accessibility for older people, particularly about the Accessible Transportation Technologies research Initiative (ATTRI) in the USA (see https://www.its.dot.gov/research_areas/attri/index.htm). [name redacted] is keen to come to talk to DPTAC. 

Action 8: The Secretariat will invite [name redacted] to the next DPTAC main meeting.

Roger attended the Transportation Research Board Annual Meeting in Washington DC from 7-10 January 2018. He gave short presentations on his work on travel by people with mental impairments.

The draft Accessibility Action Plan (AAP) includes three areas of research, which the Working Group will want to be involved with to ensure it is carried out effectively:

· Monitoring and evaluation of the AAP;
· Cognitive, behavioural and mental health impairments;
· Economic and social [Name redacted]efits of transport inclusion.

Action 9: The Secretariat will invite the lead DfT analyst on the AAP evaluation to the next meeting of the Research and Evidence Working Group. 

Keith thanked all Working Group Leads for their updates and noted that he had attended the DfT event for non-executive directors at the end of last year. Keith said that he was keen for DTPAC to showcase its work more broadly and that he would like DPTAC to have a stand at the next event. 

Action 10: The Secretariat will make DTPAC members aware of the next DfT event for non-executive directors. 

4. Cross-cutting plan for non-visible disabilities 

Chris Price presented a draft plan for DPTAC to work with DfT, and other bodies, in improving the transport system for people with non-visible disabilities. (An electronic version has subsequently been shared with all DTPAC members). 

Chris explained that it is intended to be a cross-cutting plan, and should be considered by all DTPAC working groups in the course of their work. 

The draft plan was welcomed and DPTAC members and the Secretariat agreed to assist in providing additional information.

Action 11: DPTAC members to provide additional input to the plan.

Action 12: The Secretariat will provide the necessary DfT contacts. 

5. Vision for accessible transport 

[name redacted]  presented a document setting out a proposed future vision for accessible transport. ([name redacted] will circulate a further version once updates have been made).

[name redacted] said that it is the intention – subject to Ministerial approval – to rename the final version of the Accessibility Action Plan the “Inclusive Transport Strategy”. [name redacted] said that the vision document would sit at the front of the Strategy, and would set out ambitions for improvement in accessibility from the short to the longer term.

[name redacted] stressed that the vision document is very much a draft, and has yet to receive input from DfT modal leads or Ministers. 

Input from DPTAC members on the current draft was as follows:

5.1 Measurements 

· The reasons why disabled people travel should be captured alongside other measurements that may be used to gauge the impact of the strategy, i.e. it may be possible to show that the strategy leads to greater numbers of disabled people travelling for employment (and thereby touching on the wider government agenda)

· Do we understand the extent of the transport gap between disabled and non-disabled people now? Including whether there are differences between the working age and non-working age population? Do we have a sufficient baseline to measure the effect of the strategy?

· Should an output measure include confidence to travel?

5.2 Scope of the vision

· The vision needs to be realistic, e.g. to make the rail network 100% accessible Access for All would need funding to renovate circa 2000 rail stations. Even on a 20 year timeframe this seems very unlikely

· Are we implicitly committing to eliminating all the issues with Turn Up and Go and Passenger Assist? (As highlighted in recent ORR research and subsequent consultation?)

· Does the strategy extend to private transport? There are different issues here, e.g. motorway service areas

· The strategy should be future proofed, taking into account Mobility As a Service, for example

· How will DfT work with other stakeholders, including wider government, to ensure this is a truly inclusive strategy?

5.3 Specific recommendations

· The strategy should reflect the need for all staff to have a form of disability training 

· Transport companies need to more clearly communicate facilities for disabled passengers

Action 13: A revised version of the vision document will feature within the finalised AAP/ ITS. DPTAC will have the opportunity to consider and comment further before then. 

6. Update on the Accessibility Action Plan [name redacted]

[name redacted] attended the meeting to provide an update on Accessibility Action Plan (AAP), now that the consultation on the draft AAP has closed.

[name redacted] said that over 1,000 responses to the consultation have been received, and that her team were currently analysing those responses in order to identify the key themes. [name redacted] explained that the Government’s response to the consultation (due in the Spring) would summarise what these themes are; and that this would precede the final version of the AAP, which would follow in the Summer.

[name redacted] noted the following points as emerging themes from the consultation responses, based on the analysis done thus far:

· Eligibility for the disabled persons rail card (e.g. widening for people with non-visible disabilities);

· Extending concessionary bus travel to people before 9.30am;

· Space for wheelchairs on buses, i.e. what can be done to improve the room available (and linking of course to how the Paulley judgement is taken forward);

· Shared spaces. A lot of concerns from blind and partially sighted groups about the ability of some people to safely navigate these areas;

· Staff training, particularly for all bus and rail staff. There has been a call for “all” staff to be trained, i.e. not just those who are customer facing;

· On toilets – a lot of support for “tanking”. This is trains having more facility to empty waste and ensure that accessible toilets are less liable to breaking down. And the associated “changing places” campaign;

· Demand for disabled people to be able to travel spontaneously on the rail network, i.e. without the need to pre-book assistance.

[name redacted] also noted that three specific campaigns had generated a number of similar responses to the draft AAP: (i) A campaign to suspend driver only operated trains had generated 288 responses; (ii) a campaign to extend blue badge eligibility for people with autistic children had generated 41 responses; and (iii) a campaign on step free access to Stanmore and Canons Park underground stations had generated 153 responses. [name redacted] added that the responses concerning the underground stations had been sent to TfL as they were not in DfT’s remit. 

Feedback from DPTAC members – following [name redacted] update – was as follows:

· Staffing levels on the railways were of a real concern. There was a discussion as to whether franchise agreements stipulated minimum staff numbers;

· There was a concern that some of the actions in the draft AAP were vague and therefore difficult to measure;

· The need for staff to receive appropriate disability awareness training was underlined;

· There was a discussion about the built environment, and specifically that existing guidelines/ standards are out of date and do not reflect the changing dimensions of modern wheelchairs;

· Members asked if the Rail and Local Transport Working Groups could have the analysis (and the early DfT policy position) on both rail and bus and taxi issues as soon as they are available;

· Members also asked if responses from individual organisations could be shared with them or otherwise published.

Action 14: [name redacted] to provide further information on the outcome of the AAP consultation (and related DfT policy) on rail and local transport issues, to the respective DPTAC working groups, when the information is available. 

Action 15: [name redacted] to confirm whether individual responses to the AAP consultation can be disclosed. 

[name redacted] thanked members for their input and said she would ensure that the DPTAC had early sight of the draft government response and draft final version of the AAP. [name redacted] confirmed she would seek DPTAC’s feedback on the draft government response in writing; and would attend the next main committee meeting in May to discuss the draft final AAP.

Action 16: [name redacted] to share the draft government response to the AAP and final text of the AAP to DPTAC in writing, and will attend the May committee to discuss the AAP response. 

7. Introduction to DPTAC from the DfT Buses and Taxis Policy [[name redacted] and [Name redacted] [Name redacted]]

[name redacted] introduced herself to DPTAC as the Head of Buses and Taxis Policy at DfT. [Name redacted] [Name redacted] also introduced himself as the Deputy Divisional Manager.

[name redacted]  spoke briefly about her background then provided a summary of the main areas of work for Buses and Taxis Policy, this included autonomous transport; open data; audio and visual information on buses; and a forthcoming Written Ministerial Statement following in response to the Paulley case and the work of the Task and Finish Group that was established by Ministers in response to it.  

Both [name redacted] and [Name redacted] confirmed that they were happy to be contacted by DPTAC via the Secretariat, should Members wish to raise any local transport issues to a senior level within DfT.

8. Bus open data [[name redacted]] 

[bookmark: _GoBack][Item redacted as discussion covered a policy development that has yet to be released – a consultation on this issue is currently open and available on .GOV]


9. Concluding Remarks

Keith thanked attendees and confirmed that the next main committee meeting will be at Great Minister House on the 10th of May. (The Secretariat have emailed members regarding this).

Keith said he was keen to get meeting dates in the diary for September and December respectively, but added that these dates would need to be provisional as building work in the DfT offices prevented meeting rooms being booked more than 6 months in advance.

Action 19: The Secretariat will contact members to gauge availability for main committee meetings in September and December.

Keith added that the main committee meetings would be additional to the working group meetings, and alongside the membership and terms of reference for the new group on personal mobility, he would confirm membership and terms of reference for the existing groups on rail, local transport and research and evidence respectively.

Action 20: Keith will confirm membership and terms of reference for the existing working groups: rail; local transport and research and evidence. 

Finally, Keith noted that there were some observers present at the meeting. Keith asked the Secretariat to ensure that the all observers on the existing list were contacted and given the opportunity to attend the next committee meeting in May. 

Action 21: The Secretariat will contact all observers in advance of the next committee meeting on the 10th of May. 











Annex A: Summary table of action points

	Ref
	Owner/ Action
	Timeline/ Update

	A/P 1
	[Name redacted] to provide web-links as requested
	CLEARED

Web-links as follows –

Paul Maynard’s response to WESC: http://www.parliament.uk/documents/commons-committees/women-and-equalities/Correspondence/171026-DfT-Draft-accessibility-Plan.pdf 

CIHT’s report on shared spaces: http://www.ciht.org.uk/en/document-summary/index.cfm/docid/BF28B40D-9855-46D6-B8C19E22B64AA066 

CIHT’s inclusive transport award: http://www.ciht.org.uk/en/events/ciht-awards/ciht-awards-2018/ciht-awards-categories/ciht-inclusive-transportation-award.cfm 


	A/P 2
	DPTAC members to consider circulating details of the CIHT award amongst their contacts

	CLEARED

Phil Pool emailed Members on 8 March concerning this. 

	A/P 3:
	[Name redacted] to confirm details concerning for the meeting with HS2
	CLEARED

The meeting will take place at Great Minister House on Monday 26th February. 

DPTAC members attending are: David Chrimes; David Mapp; Chris Price; and Matthew Smith.  


	A/P 4
	[name] to circulate template with details of current DPTAC activities

	CLEARED

Template attached to the covering email. 

The Secretariat will keep this up to date and place on a suitable IT platform as soon as it is available.


	A/P 5
	[Name] to investigate an alternative IT platform for the use of DPTAC members
	ONGOING

DfT’s IT team have been in direct contact with Members about this. 
We are awaiting an update from IT before we can take this forward.


	A/P 6

	Keith Richards or Helen Dolphin to circulate the Terms of Reference for the new Personal Mobility Working Group

	CLEARED

Circulated by Keith Richards on 17 February

	A/P 7
	Will Bee to consider inviting Doug Paulley to a future Local Transport Working Group meeting

	

	A/P 8
	The Secretariat will invite Phil Blythe to the new DPTAC main meeting

	

	A/P 9
	The Secretariat will invite the lead DfT analyst on the AAP evaluation to the next meeting of the Research and Evidence Working Group

	

	A/P 10
	The Secretariat will make DTPAC members aware of the next DfT event for non-executive directors

	

	A/P 11
	DPTAC members to provide additional input to the plan on non-visible disabilities

	ONGOING

This document remains under continuous review and the most recent version was circulated by Chris Price on 5/2/18


	A/P 12
	The Secretariat will provide DfT contacts to inform the plan on non-visible disabilities

	CLEARED

The information has been provided. 

	A/P 13
	A revised version of the vision document will feature within the finalised AAP/ ITS. DPTAC will have the opportunity to consider and comment further before then.

	

	A/P 14
	[name] to provide further information on the outcome of the AAP consultation (and related DfT policy) on rail and local transport issues, to the respective DPTAC working groups, when the information is available.

	CLEARED

The outcome of the consultation has been summarised within the draft Government response to the AAP.

The draft response was emailed to members by Phil Pool on 23 February 

	A/P 15 
	[name] to confirm whethe0r individual responses to the AAP consultation can be disclosed.

	ONGOING

Summaries of responses will be provided to DPTAC in due course – but these will need to be anonymised 

	A/P 16
	[name] to share the draft government response to the AAP and final text of the AAP to DPTAC in writing, and will attend the May committee to discuss the AAP response.

	CLEARED

As per A/P 14

	A/P 17
	DPTAC members to submit any questions about open data on buses via the Secretariat. 

	

	A/P 18
	[Name] to engage with the Local Transport Working Group regarding the background policy on bus open data.

	ONGOING

Provisionally added to the Working Group agenda for proposed meeting on the 26th of March 

	A/P 19
	The Secretariat will contact members to gauge available for main committee meetings in September and December.

	CLEARED

Secretariat has sent an email with dates for both September and December 

	A/P 20
	Keith Richards will confirm membership and terms of reference for the existing working groups: rail; local transport and research and evidence. 

	CLEARED

As per A/P 6

	A/P 21
	The Secretariat will contact all observers in advance of the next committee meeting on the 10th of May. 

	CLEARED

Observers included in invitation email 
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